
Cannon on PolitiFact’s “Lie of the Year” 

At the beginning of the year, our own Zach Holiday took on the “fact checking” website 
PolitiFact’s “Lie of the Year,” noting that it wan’t they got it wrong. Yesterday, Michael 
Cannon, a health policy expert from the Cato Institute, also laid into PolitiFact: 

ObamaCare is not a government takeover, I learned from PolitiFact, because it “uses the 
private health insurance system to expand health care coverage.” 

But wait. In my research, I found that distinction between public and private to be 
illusory: what difference is there between a public system where the government taxes 
and spends your money, and a “private” system where the government forces you to 
spend your money in the same way? 

“It is irrelevant,” I wrote, “whether we describe medical resources (e.g., hospitals, 
employees) as ‘public’ or ‘private.’ What matters – what determines real as opposed to 
nominal ownership – is who controls the resources.” I detailed how making private health 
insurance compulsory – as ObamaCare does – “would give government as much control 
over the nation’s health care sector as a compulsory government program.” 

I even quoted President Obama’s health adviser Jeanne Lambrew, who acknowledges, 
“the government role in socialized medicine systems ranges from complete government 
ownership and salaried facilities and providers to public financing of private insurance 
and providers” (emphasis added) – which is exactly how ObamaCare operates. 

Were these lies too? We may never know: PolitiFact failed to consider whether the 
public/private distinction might be misleading. 

Fortunately, others have. Left-leaning columnist Michael Kinsley wrote of ObamaCare: 
“If the government requires insurers to accept all customers and charge all the same price, 
regulates all aspects of their marketing to make sure they aren’t discriminating, and then 
redistributes the profits to make sure that no company gets penalized unfairly, in what 
sense is the industry still ‘private’?” 

The Congressional Budget Office wrote that if ObamaCare’s minimum “medical-loss 
ratio” requirement were just 5 percentage points higher, private insurance would become 
“an essentially governmental program.” 

This “government takeover” business wasn’t the first time PolitiFact warned me about 
telling lies. 

After Sarah Palin’s (in)famous “death panels” bombshell, I wrote – take a deep breath, 
now – that what she said was actually quite plausible. President Obama had just proposed 
a government panel that, under standard principles of administrative law, would have the 
power to ration medical care just as Palin predicted. For support, I quoted a former 
Medicare administrator and other Medicare scholars. 



When PolitiFact dubbed “death panels” their Lie of the Year for 2009, I presented their 
fact-checkers with this potentially exculpatory evidence. They showed no interest. 

From my vantage point, the evidence shows that ObamaCare is a government takeover of 
health care, and Sarah Palin’s “death panels” claim was essentially true. If that makes me 
Liar of the Year, so be it. 

Wonder if PolitiFact will revisit their “Lie of the Year,” which is in fact the lie of the year. 


